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Wednesday, April 12, 2017

7:00 PM

Council Chambers



Regular Meeting



REGULAR AGENDA - 7:00 PM

I.  CALL TO ORDER II.  ROLL CALL
III.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1. 	Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes from March 22, 2017


Attachments:

Planning & Zoning Meeting Minutes March 22, 2017


IV.  PUBLIC BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR V.  PUBLIC HEARINGS
VI.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS


VII.  NEW BUSINESS

1. 	Approval of North Valdez Glacier Stream Bridge Easement


Attachments:










VIII.  REPORTS

RydorEasementConcept121216.pdf

Mountain Map updated.jpg flood zone map.pdf
Preliminary FEMA Flood Zones_VGS.pdf

AML Permit & Flood Email.pdf bridge construction drawings.pdf

Planning and Zoning Commission 	Meeting Agenda - Final

April 12, 2017



1. 	Flood Mitigation Report


Attachments:

2017 Flood Mitigation Plan.pdf

2017 Flood Mitigation Scope.pdf

Flood Task Force Meeting Agenda 04102017.pdf


2. 	Chickens in Residential Subdivisions Update Report

IX.  COMMISSION BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR X.  ADJOURNMENT
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ITEM TITLE:
Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes from March 22, 2017

SUBMITTED BY: Selah Bauer, Senior Administrative Assistant


FISCAL NOTES:

Expenditure Required: N/A Unencumbered Balance: N/A Funding Source: N/A


RECOMMENDATION:

Approve Regular Meeting Minutes from March 22, 2017.




SUMMARY STATEMENT:

Meeting minutes from March 22, 2017 are attached for Commission review and approval.
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REGULAR AGENDA - 7:00 PM


I.	CALL TO ORDER


II.	ROLL CALL

Present	9 -  Chair Donald Haase
Chair Pro Tempore Jess Gondek Commission Member Brandon Reese Commission Member Harold Blehm Commission Member Kristian Fagerberg Commission Member Roger Kipar Commission Member Victor Weaver
Sr. Office Assistant Selah Bauer
Director of Community & Economic Development Lisa Von Bargen
Excused	1 -  Sr. GIS Planning Tech AnnMarie Lain

III.	APPROVAL OF MINUTES IV.	 PUBLIC APPEARANCES

V.	PUBLIC BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR


VI.	PUBLIC HEARINGS

1.  Public Hearing: Chickens in Residential Subdivisions

Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, gave a quick synopsis of why chickens and bees are being brought to the attention of the Planning and Zoning Commission. She said there have been many members of the public, approximately one request per month, who have come to the Community & Economic Development Department, to see if they can own chickens in residential subdivisions in the City limits. Miss Von Bargen said the Planning and Zoning Commission asked staff
to present them with a list of recommended regulations and/or requirements under which chickens may be permitted in residential subdivisions in the community. She stated that the Planning and Zoning Commission has seen and discussed those recommendations at this point, which is why they are all meeting today to hold the initial Public Hearing on this topic.



Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said because this change would affect zoning changes to so many properties zoning districts within the community of Valdez, the department sent out Public Notices out to nearly 900 residences in Valdez, advising them of the potential change. She said some people have called the Community & Economic Development department for clarification on the proposed changes and some have written letters for and against the changes, which is why this Public Hearing is being conducted. She said depending on the feedback the Planning and Zoning Commission gets, the Commission can say whether they want an ordinance brought back to them depicting changes to the Zoning Code. If an ordinance is
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brought back, Miss Von Bargen said it will have its own Public Hearing and action by the Planning and Zoning Commission, as well as two readings of the ordinance by the City Council before it is adopted.

According to Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, there are a few additional items to be considered regarding allowing chickens in residential subdivisions:

1) Some community members said that chicken pens need a fence around them, and also a roof or fencing over them to protect them from eagles and other predators.

2) The sex of chickens is not always determined accurately when they are chicks, meaning that although someone could believe that they have purchased a hen, they may later realize they have a rooster instead. What will they do with the rooster then?

3) Hens only produce eggs for a few years, although the life span of a chicken is 7 to
10 years. What will become of the chickens after they stop producing eggs? Will people who don't have the heart to kill the chicken for food simply drop it off at the animal shelter? She said some communities around the U.S. have seen a rise in chickens being left at animal shelters. This is something Valdez wants to avoid.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said she met with the Police Chief and the Animal Control Officer, and it became clear that any chicken issues would be the responsibility of the Animal Control Officer. Therefore, not only would the zoning code need to be amended, but the code for animals would need to
be amended as well. She said the current codes for kennels are addressed under the Zoning section of the Municipal Code, and people have to come before the Planning and Zoning Commission and ask for a conditional use permit if they want to open a kennel. But the enforcement of kennels is found under the animal section of the Municipal Code, so that the Animal Control Officer has enforcement capabilities over the animals in the kennel- which makes it more than just a zoning issue. Similarly, that is what would be needed for chickens to be permitted in additional residential zoning districts. Not only would the Zoning Code need to be amended, but also the Animal section of the Code simultaneously.

Chairman Haase reminded everyone present that this meeting is only to hear from the public on the matter of allowing Chickens [and eventually bees, potentially] to be permitted in residential areas in Valdez. He reminded everyone no decisions will be made at this particular meeting. With that, he invited the public to speak freely on the issue.

Community member, Mark Latendre, from the Robe River area, said he doesn't want chickens allowed in residential subdivisions because it will attract too many bears and other unwanted predators.

Community member, Rick Riggins, said he lived in Kenny Lake in previous years, and had approximately 150 chickens in pens without roofs, and they didn't draw unwanted
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wildlife to his property. He said he may recommend putting a roof on chicken coops in Valdez, because of the eagles. He said he supports chickens in town because it's good for people to be able to expose children to raising animals for food, so they can
learn where food comes from- allowing them to see a different way of life. He said he's happy to butcher any unwanted chickens and use them for food.

Community member, Austin Love, said he supports the idea of allowing chickens in town. He said there may be issues that need to be addressed, but nothing that can't be managed. He spoke of his experiences of owning chickens in the past, and said he understands why roosters wouldn't be allowed because of their loud crow. He thinks allowing chickens would be a great thing, as children can learn from where their food comes, as well as people can have more control of producing their own food. He said Delta and other communities in Alaska allow chickens in residential areas, and Valdez can learn from those communities on how to deal with issues around owning chickens. He said he is all for having chickens allowed in Valdez.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said she did use a portion of Seattle’s and Juneau's regulations, to develop a list of regulations.

Community member, John Engles, from Corbin Creek, supports chicken ownership in town. He said there have already been some chickens in town, and they haven't caused any issues he's aware of. He said he thinks the waste management issues can be solved by composting etc. He thinks the City shouldn't be "so prescriptive" when it comes to restrictions of chicken coops and such, as that may cause more problems. He said there's a lot of innovation that can be lost when such restrictions are imposed. Heat lamps can cause fire hazards etc. He said insulated chicken coops, or heat lamps assembled on the ceiling can be a good way to keep heat inside the chicken coop. He said roosters can make for a healthier chicken flock, by protecting hens, fertilizing eggs and more. Mr. Engles said there may be ways to deal with rooster issues, besides completely banning them.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said the heat lamp issue was brought up to her recently. However, she also learned that insulating a coop can help keep heat in and certain kinds of chickens can withstand colder temperatures than others. However, if heat lamps are used and then the power goes out for some reason, that is when freezing issues become a problem for chickens.


Community and Economic Director, Lisa Von Bargen said in her mind that is an issue where she doesn't want the code to be so prescriptive as well. Ms. Von Bargen said with regard to the location of the coop, the City is trying to avoid violation of fire separation. If a coop was attached to house that wasn't fire rated, that would be a fire separation violation. She said if there is a way to deal with that, that something that can
be discussed, but first and foremost, the City has to make sure there are no safety issues with construction of a chicken coop.

Community Member, Jamie Winchester, said she has property in Robe River and
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Corbin Creek. She said allowing chickens can secure food supply in Alaska. She said she agrees with more relaxed restrictions on chicken coops etc., as most people will do what they can to protect their animals naturally, as most people treat their chickens as pets, and people love and protect their pets usually. She said there are a variety of methods to deal with predator control etc.



Community Member, Bob Roundtree, asked about whether or not bees would be allowed in the final proposal. Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa
Von Bargen, said bees will be considered eventually, but she said it's important to deal with one issue at a time. Mr. Roundtree said he is in support of bee keeping for sure, as bees are important for food production and pollination. He said his garden and fruit trees produce far more in years when more bees are present. He also said bees are dying off in alarming amounts around the world, so the more bees we can produce the better. Mr. Roundtree said the City should be very careful as to where they spray for mosquitoes and other pesticides they may use, as such toxins kill bees and poison vegetables in peoples gardens.

Community Member, Regina Blood, said she is in full support of allowing chickens in town, as she's had chickens out on Loop Road for years, and has no predators threatening her chickens- except her own dog. Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, asked how Ms. Blood how she stores her chicken food. Ms. Blood answered that she stores her food in large metal garbage cans with lids on them.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said one of the letters from the community attached to the Planning and Zoning meeting packet, is from a woman who supports having chickens in light industrial zones throughout Valdez. She wondered if chickens are being considered for such areas, or if it's being left off for a reason. Ms. Von Bargen said no, it's not being excluded completely, but rather the
City wants to deal with one zoning area at a time, starting with residential subdivisions, as more people have requested owning chickens in that area more than any other area in town.

Community Member, John Engles, said bees are a vital resource in Valdez and around the world, as bees are dying off from pesticides and other toxins. He said when bees come around his yard, his vegetables and flowering trees grow so much better. He said the City needs to be careful of pesticides they use to kill mosquitoes also kills bees on contact and poisons food and plants.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, thanked everyone for coming to speak on the issue of owning chickens in residential subdivisions in Valdez, and invited anyone with further suggestions and/ or concerns to bring them to the department, or call or email. Ms. Von Bargen explained that the Community Development department gets approximately one request for chicken ownership per month, which is why this zoning change is being brought up now. She mentioned various things to keep in mind when considering the allowance of chickens in residential subdivisons, such as the accumulation of unwanted chickens.
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2. Public Hearing: North Valdez Glacier Stream Bridge Easement

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, explained why this hearing is taking place, as the City has been requested to allow a bridge easement on the North end of Valdez Glacier Stream, which would give access to an area of land titled, Alaska State Land Survey 79-116; the area of land near the southeast side of the Valdez Glacier Stream. The need to access that area of land is for the following reasons:

1) There is potential for part of that land to be used as a year-round mountain recreational site in the East Peak area - 100 acres of which are privately owned.

2) The City of Valdez owns nearly a thousand acres of land in that area which could be developed for mixed use etc., and could be sold to community members for development, which could help with the housing shortage in the community.

3) Shorter potential access to City Land compared to starting off the highway via the dike that goes on the south east side of the Valdez Glacier Stream, and runs into the Alpetco Road.	This is being looked at as an alternative access because it would come off airport road and go into the Valdez Glacier area, and would be a better access option than building a new road off the Richardson Highway.

Community Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said the Planning and Zoning Commission had a work session on this topic a few weeks ago, and the Commission asked her staff to bring them back action pertaining to an easement, at which point it was decided that a public hearing should be called on the topic; specifically because although only an easement for a bridge is being asked for currently, there is a potential that the creation of the bridge could change the use of the land that it would connect to, and there have been some safety issues the public has brought forward.

Community Member, Nate Smith, said that he's happy to help provide information to the Commission and City Council and anyone else that may have further questions about the potential project, as he is a partner in the project.

Community member, Mark Latendre, asked about who would be responsible for maintaining the bridge. He said the road is already dangerous for the limited traffic that exists already, and he believes that improvements to the road would be needed if the bridge goes in. However, he thinks it's a good idea to allow a bridge to connect to that area, for a variety of reasons. He said if the road to access the property in question goes in on Alpetco Road, the road will border residential areas. The soil there is mud and silt, so it would be more difficult and dangerous to build there. He believes the access road closest to the airport would be best.

Community Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said regardless of which road area is chosen, there will need to be bridge access to get to the land in question.
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Community Member, Phillipe Visintainer, said he's been helping with the project for about 10 years, and he supports the project going forward.

Community Member, Mark Latendre, asked if the City plans to straighten or widen the road to the property. Although he is all for the bridge easement, he said he's concerned that the road is already dangerous for the limited amount of traffic there currently, which will be worse if traffic increases.

Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said there are no plans for that yet. What they are trying to decide now is whether or not an easement will be put in place, but no discussions have occurred about the road aspects yet. She said Airport Road is a State road, so stakeholders would need to work with the State regarding changes to that road. Also, portions of the area around the Valdez Glacier Lake are State owned, and others that are City owned, so the City would likely be responsible for a portion of the road development there, and then an easement from DNR would also be needed for some of it.

Commissioner Blehm referred to the proposed bridge drawings, and asked if the proposed bridge was rated for 10 tons.

Community Member and applicant for the bridge easement, Ryan McCune, said the drawings he submitted for the proposed bridge are a replica of the 13-mile Alyeska bridge; it is a 16-foot- wide, one- lane bridge. He said the dimensions he gave the Commission is an example of the size he can afford to build, if the bridge was privately owned.

Commissioner Blehm said a second route of entry onto the land in question, will be needed at some point, as the weight limit of the bridge will determine what can go over it. Also, he said if the bridge washed out for some reason, an alternate route would be needed. He said they are currently able to access the property via the Alpetco Road, but he agrees there are multiple creek crossings.

Commissioner Blehm said bridges can be altered to handle more weight. Community member and applicant for the bridge easement, Ryan McCune, agreed.


VII.	UNFINISHED BUSINESS

There was no unfinished business.




VIII.	NEW BUSINESS

There was no new business.

IX.	REPORTS

Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said the City
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Council held a work session last night on code enforcement, and the Mayor has asked that a task force made up of Council members and Commissioners be put together to perform a review of the current City Zoning Code- as the City Council recognizes there are certain aspects of the code that are outdated, antiquated and need a second look. Before the City begins to enforce various codes to clean up the City, they want to look at the code again to see what codes make the best sense, she said.

"For example, the code says residents can have a boat and a snow machine per lot, which is not reasonable," Von Bargen said. Instead of having something so prescriptive for the community, let's look at what makes sense for the community, lifestyle, lot size, etc. Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said the task force that will be created to review said zoning codes etc. will be made up of
Mayor Knight, City Council member Fleming, City Council member Moulton, and three or so Planning and Zoning Commissioners. She asked for volunteers from the Planning and Zoning Commission, and said the City is hoping to get the code revisions done on a quick and timely fashion; to the degree that the committee is willing to meet on the weekends to accomplish this task. Commissioner Fagerberg, Commissioner Blehm, Commissioner Reece, and Commissioner Weaver all volunteered to be on the task force.

Chairman Haase asked if there was anything else to address. Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said Senior GIS/ Planning Technician, AnnMarie Lain, has been named the Flood Mitigation Program person for the City of Valdez. She said her job description may be changing, as the City is hiring
a full-time GIS person. Currently Lain is the Certified Flood Plain Manager for the City, which means she ensures that the City is acting in accordance to the National Flood Insurance Program and making sure people get the appropriate Flood Plain Development Permits. However, it doesn't take into consideration the City's oversight and management of flood mitigation efforts; which is what she is now being asked to oversee and organize as part of her additional new duties, Von Bargen said. She said the new position would include staff liaison efforts to the Mayor's flood mitigation Task Force and gravel extraction issues, and AnnMarie Lane is working with DOWL on various tasks related to flood mitigation. She said she'll be bringing a report on the 2017
Action Plan to the next meeting, depicting what Senior GIS/Planning Technician, AnnMarie Lain's tasks will include regarding her new duties.

Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said Lain will retain some of her planning work, but she's not sure exactly what her job will entail completely yet. Ms. Von Bargen added that Selah Bauer has been promoted from Senior Administrative Assistant to Planning Technician, as Keri Talbott has quit her job with the City and moved back to Washington. She said 19 applicants have applied for the recently vacated Senior Administrative Assistant job, and interviews will be conducted soon. Until then, the Community & Economic Development Department is doing the best they can to keep up with the work load, as they are short handed. Ms. Von Bargen said the City has received two applicants for the Senior Planner position, so they are checking to make sure the applicants are qualified for the position, or whether or not the position will need to be advertised for again.
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Chairman Haase asked if there was any further business the Commission wanted to address. Commissioner Kipar said he had a question for Ms. Von Bargen; he said in regards to the Aleutian Trailer Park, and the potential for the City to purchase the
land, he's heard a lot of people are against that idea. He asked if the City has a plan B
for the trailer court, or if the only option is to buy it.

Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said she believes the City is open to any solution for that land; whether the solution is that an operator comes in and leases and manages the land, or whether the Aleut Company continues to operate that park, or whether the land will be subdivided around each of the mobile homes and sold to the mobile home owners. She said purchasing the property takes it out of FAA control, and allows for vacant property there to be developed, which is one benefit of purchasing that property. Ms. Von Bargen said once the City has ownership of that land, any of the options she just mentioned becomes available.

The last direction that City Council has given, she said, is to do whatever is necessary to allow the residents of Aleutian Trailer Park to remain in their homes. The Aleut Corporation has not issued any further eviction notices, since the last ones were rescinded, although they continue to say they will issue eviction notice again.
Although the complete status of the situation is unknown fully, the City continues to explore all options for the land, she said.

When City representatives were in Juneau recently for their legislative mission, the DOT was clear about the area of land they are willing to sell to the City of Valdez, Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said. She said she believes that was a recommendation from the Airport Manager in Valdez, in regard to the airport. "We met with DOT Administration and asked to be able to purchase the land that is in-between where the border of Aleutian Village is and basically where Harris starts," Von Bargen said. Part of the reason for that request is, although that land is zoned as light industrial and near the airports, it's also adjacent to roadway, and it has access to water and sewer right off of airport road, so it's a good location for potential housing development- which housing is another priority of the City, she said. Von Bargen said this area is a prime location for new housing development, since roadways and utilities already exist in that area. She said that there would need to be some infrastructure put in place, but there needs to be adjacent roads and utilities that already exist, in order to build affordable housing units and market rate housing. Otherwise such a project is not feasible.

Commissioner Kipar asked if the City buys the land, would they be looking for cost recovery if they sell it to individuals who own trailers in the trailer park. Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said she doesn't know the
answer to that, but she knows the City isn't interested in losing revenue, but there has been no decision on what kind of infrastructure improvements would need to be
made in that area. Depending on what improvements are made to infrastructure, would also depend on the cost of each lot- as the City would want to recoup some of their costs, she said.
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Community and Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, said the City has considered the option of using a Community Development Block Grant- as they are open to communities and areas that have been determined to have a minimum threshold of low to moderate income status. She said when the eviction notice was originally issued by the Aleut Corporation, the City of Valdez used Sheinberg and Associates to conduct a socio-economic baseline survey of the residents in Aleutian Village Trailer Park. They determined that residents there had a low to moderate income status of 51%, which automatically qualifies that area for a Public Infrastructure Community Development Block Grant. Ms. Von Bargen said those block grants open up	once a year in December, and are normally awarded in the spring and available for use in about July, as they are administered through the State of Alaska. She said the problem is that President Trump's administration has just announced that they are likely going to kill the Block Grant Program, so although the City would have been eligible to apply for up to
$800,000 in matching grant funds, to potentially upgrade a utility system in the Aleutian
Village area, if the program is cut, it won't be an option.



Ms. Von Bargen said because the State is in financial crisis, they no longer offer the ADEC Municipal Matching Grant Program, which is a matching grant for water and sewer utility projects. She said often times a community could get various matching grant funds, and municipal grants- which together could create a great fiscal package to help offset the cost of utility installation. Unfortunately, only the Alaska Clean Water Fund and the Alaska Drinking Water Fund, which are low interest loans, are currently available.



She said the City applied for such a loan, and used it as match to one of the last Municipal Matching Grants the City received on the Sewer Treatment Plant Outfall Project that was just completed. There are still loan funds available for the City to use as match to extend the water and sewer at the Airport Industrial Subdivision area.
Ms. Von Bargen said obviously the City doesn't need loan funds, but because the interest rates are so low on loans, it allows the City to use their General Fund money on projects where there is no financial assistance. She said there useD to be EPA
Funds for water and sewer projects, but those funds are no longer available.

Community & Economic Development Director, Lisa Von Bargen, added that the City will be getting the final environmental report back from Rhonda Wade soon.

X.	COMMISSION BUSINESS FROM THE FLOOR

There was no Commission business from the floor.

XI.	ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Chairman Haase adjourned the meeting at 9:30 p.m.
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ITEM TITLE:
Approval of North Valdez Glacier Stream Bridge Easement
SUBMITTED BY: Lisa Von Bargen, CED Director


FISCAL NOTES:

Expenditure Required: N/A Unencumbered Balance: N/A Funding Source: N/A


RECOMMENDATION:

Approve North Valdez Glacier Stream Bridge Easement.

SUMMARY STATEMENT:


To begin a more comprehensive discussion on this topic the Commission held a work session on
February 22nd where the following points were considered:

·	Should this be the primary access into this area, or should it be a secondary access to the
ALPETCO Road?

·	Will this be a private easement, or a public easement?

File #: TMP-0612, Version: 1

·	Who will be responsible for the installation construction?

·	Who will be responsible for operations and maintenance?

·	Will a bridge in this location negatively impact use of the area for recreational purposes (both private and commercial)?

·	What permits will be required for installation of a bridge? (AnnMarie Lain has provided a list of potential permits, including requirements for construction in Flood Zone A.)

·	What impacts will this have on existing and traditional uses of the area?

The discussion resulted in the Commission requesting the item be brought back for Commission action for approval as a public easement. The decision was made that a public hearing should be held regarding the matter as this is a heavily used recreational area. Public notice was posted in the newspaper to notify the community about the public hearing. There is no formal process required in code for public input regarding an easement. The Public Hearing was held on March 22nd. Feedback at the meeting was positive, but was mostly provided by people in attendance at the meeting to address the Commission on the idea of chickens in residential subdivisions.

Considerations for making this a public easement as outlined below were provided to the
Commission for the work session and should be thought about when the Commission takes action on a recommendation to Council:

·	The Council has established land development, especially residential as a priority. The City owns hundreds of acres in this area known as ASLS 79-116. A Master plan for this area (including rezoning from Heavy Industrial) should be formalized and access to it will be a necessary part of that planning.

·	Development should have more than one ingress/egress option in the case of an emergency.
Road access to ASLS 79-116 in the general vicinity of the “ALPETCO” Road offers one
access route. A public easement for a bridge across the northern portion of the Glacier Stream offers another access route.

·	The City is entering into a robust Flood Mitigation Program. This area of ASLS 79-116 is adjacent to the Valdez Glacier Stream. Any access and development in the area will need to include Flood Mitigation planning.

·	Creation of a public easement does not commit the City, or any entity, to actual construction of a bridge.

Attached to this agenda statement are several documents: 1) Layout of the Proposed East Peak Development; 2) Proposed bridge easement map; 3) Drawings of a proposed bridge construction configuration (Note: These are meant to be an example only.); 4) Flood maps; and 5) Email from AnnMarie Lain regarding permits and flood zone requirements.

Following action by the Commission, the Council will need to take action on the item (likely on April
17th). As this is contemplated as a public easement, the City will be responsible for hiring a surveyor to survey and plat the easement.
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FLOOD HAZARD INFORMATION

SEE FIS REPORT FOR ZONE DESCRIPTIONS AND INDEX MAP THE INFORMATION  DEPICTED  ON THIS MAP AND SUPPORTING DOCUMENTATION ARE ALSO AVAILABLE IN DIGITAL FORMAT AT
HTTP://MSC.FEMA.GOV

NOTES TO USERS

For    information and  questions   about  this  map,    available   products     associated    with  this  FIRM  including historic  versions   of  this  FIRM,  how  to  order  products   or  the  National   Flood  Insurance   Program   in  general, please call the FEMA Map Information eXchange  at 1-877-FEMA-MAP (1-877-336-2627) or visit the FEMA Map Service    Center  website  at  http://msc.fema.gov.  Available   products   may  include    previously   issued    Letters of Map  Change,  a Flood  Insurance  Study  Report,  and/or  digital  versions  of this map.  Many  of   these  products can  be  ordered  or obtained  directly  from  the  website.  Users  may  determine   the  current  map  date  for  each FIRM panel by visiting the FEMA Map Service  Center website or by calling the FEMA Map Information eXchange.
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Map Projection:
NAD 1983 StatePlane Alaska 3 FIPS 5003 Feet; Western Hemisphere; Vertical Datum: NAVD 88

1 inch = 500 feet	1:6,000
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Regulator y Floodway


Communities annexing  land on adjacent  FIRM panels must obtain a current copy of the adjacent  panel as well as the current FIRM Index. These  may be ordered  directly  from the Map Service  Center at the number  listed above.
For  community  and  countywide  map  dates  refer  to  the  Flood  Insurance   Study  report  for  this  jurisdiction. To determine  if flood  insurance  is available  in the community, contact  your Insurance  agent  or call the National
Flood   Insurance    Program    at   1-800-638-6620.
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Lisa Von Bargen

From:	AnnMarie Lain
Sent:	Tuesday, January 31, 2017 10:34 AM
To:	Lisa Von Bargen
Subject:	Bridge Easement - Flood Info
Attachments:	0200940168D.pdf


Hi Lisa-
The bridge easement is located in a Flood Zone A and would require a floodplain development permit before construction. This permit will require that the applicant obtain all required state and federal permits.   The more common federal regulations that may require a permit are listed below:
	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Section 404- permits for wetlands filling
	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Section 10 – permits for work in navigable waterways
	U.S. Coast Guard – permits for bridges and causeways that may affect navigation
	U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service- consultation required under Sections 7 and 10 of the Endangered Species Act of
1973


The proposed development must not increase the flood hazard on other properties.  Each project proposed in the floodway is required to have an encroachment review.  The developer will be required to obtain a “no-rise” certification supported by technical data.


Please let me know if this answered your question. Cheers
-AML
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ITEM TITLE:
Flood Mitigation Report
SUBMITTED BY: Lisa Von Bargen, CED Director


FISCAL NOTES:

Expenditure Required: N/A Unencumbered Balance: N/A Funding Source: N/A


RECOMMENDATION: None. Report only. SUMMARY STATEMENT:
At the last Commission meeting staff committed to providing an update on Flood Mitigation activities for this year. Attached are three items: 1) 2017 Flood Mitigation Action Plan; 2) 2017 Flood Mitigation Action Plan Scope (for items being handled by DOWL, the City’s consultant on flood matters); and 3) Flood Mitigation Task Force Meeting Agenda for 4/10/2017.

Staff is happy to answer any questions regarding these action items.
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2017 Flood Mitigation Action Plan
Area	Current Projects	2017 Projects
Mineral Creek	Gravel Extraction Evaluation Plan – Annually (D)
	Kicker Dike Below Bridge (D)
→ Need Design
→ Contract/Bid Assist
→ ConstrucƟon AdministraƟon
	
	Evaluation of Existing Revetments (D)
Develop Prioritized List of Future Projects (D)

	Area
	Current Projects
	2017 Projects

	Valdez Glacier Stream
		Gravel Extraction Plan South of Bridge (D)
	Finish Design Solution between Bridge and NRCS Project (D)
		Evaluation of Encroachments along Dump
Haul Road above 2016 Work (D)

	
	→ Contract/Bid Assist
	→ Need Design

	
	→ ConstrucƟon AdministraƟon
Design Solution for "Plan B" if no NRCS Project (D)
→ Contract/Bid Assist
→ ConstrucƟon AdministraƟon
 USGS Stream Gauge Monitoring (USGS)
	→ Contract/Bid Assist
→ ConstrucƟon AdministraƟon
Evaluation of Material Rights/Ownership (D & C)
	Terminate City Gravel Lease (C)
	Terminate Gravel Extraction District (C)

	 Ongoing AGGS Monitoring (AGGS)		Community Ed & Comm for Gravel Extraction Protocols (C)

	Area
	Current Projects
	2017 Projects

	Lowe River
	 USGS Stream Gauge Monitoring (USGS)
	Levee Certification (URS)
	FEMA Levee Analysis Mapping Procedure (LAMP) (FEMA)
	Review Implementation Plan for Lowe River Gravel Extraction Plan (D)
→ Develop Prioritized Project Action List (D)
Review URS Levee Evaluation (D)

	
	
	→ Develop Project AcƟon List for Groins 1&2 (D)


(likely to consider raising freeboard and armoring/reinforcement)
Conduct Engineer's Assessment of Existing Revetments if Information is Found
to be Inadequate (D)
Slope Improvement and Armoring of Emergency Levee (D)
→ Need Design
→ Contract/Bid Assist
→ ConstrucƟon AdministraƟon
Army Corps CAP 205 Project (USACOE)
Evaluation of At‐Risk Properties (D)
Area	Current Projects	2017 Projects


City Wide		FEMA Flood Insurance Rate Map Update (FEMA)
→ 04/06/17 Public Open House

	US Army Corps PAS Study (USACOE)

   Update Gravel Management Plan (C)

Mineral Creek Project Scope:
1.   Gravel Extraction Evaluation/Plan utilizing current permit amounts  Spring 2017 a)   Will require some agency coordination
b)   We will develop a gravel extraction plan showing the areas to remove gravel and provide access to those areas
c)    We will prepare a brief memo outlying permit stipulations, extraction areas , methods
and travel

2.   Kicker Dikes below the Bridge (Design, Contract/Bid Assist, Construction Administration – if necessary) Fall 2017 - due to survey
a)   We will survey the area for dike design and construction
b)   We will prepare plans, and quantities for bidding the project
c)    We will work with the agencies to ensure that permits are obtained prior to construction
d)   We will provide bid assistance and CA Services/ oversight during construction

3.   Evaluation of Existing Revetment Infrastructure and Development of a Resulting Prioritized
Project List Summer 2017
a)   We will investigate the site with the City to observe existing issues and make recommendations for future repairs
b)   We will develop a project prioritization list, with photos, and approximate costs

Valdez Glacier Stream Project Scope:
1.   Gravel Extraction Plan for South of the Bridge (material to be used for City and/or NRCS
projects) Spring 2017
a)   We will work with resource agencies to acquire necessary permits
b)   We will develop a gravel extraction plan showing the areas to remove gravel and access to those areas
c)    We will prepare a brief memo outlying permit stipulations, extraction areas, methods and travel. Report will also include sediment budget analysis used to determine how much gravel, the effects of removal, and recommendations
d)		NHC will develop a bed material sediment budget for Valdez Glacier stream based on a morphological approach. NHC anticipates that two lines of evidence will form the basis of the budget estimate. First, NHC will estimate the total volume of material eroded from the historic Valdez Glacier outwash fan since formation of the Proglacial lake. Because the bed material sediment input from the lake is known to be zero, this provides a long-term average rate of sediment movement. Second, NHC will examine available aerial photos to document more recent bank erosion, providing information
to constrain the relationship between more recent/present day sediment transport rates and the long-term average. Supporting data including pebble counts to characterize bed material and ground-based observations of channel and bank conditions would be collected during a visit of NHC staff to Valdez coordinated with other projects on Mineral Stream and the Lowe River. Results of NHCs analysis will be documented in a brief technical memo with supporting maps and graphics. This memo will be used to aid development of the implementation plan to remove sediment downstream from the Richardson Highway Bridge.


2.   Confirm Finalization of Design for Solution between Bridge & TBD NRCS Project Area, Contract/Bid Assist, Construction Administration Spring 2017
a)   We will prepare plans, and quantities for bidding the project
b)   We will work with the agencies to ensure that permits are obtained prior to construction
c)    We will provide bid assistance and CA Services/ oversight during construction

3.   Confirm Finalization of Design for Plan B if NRCS project is a NoGo; Contract/Bid Assist, Construction Administration Spring 2017
a)   We will prepare plans, and quantities for bidding the project
b)   We will work with the agencies to ensure that permits are obtained prior to construction
c)    We will provide bid assistance and CA Services/ oversight during construction

4.   Evaluation of Weak Spots Above the Bridge; Solution Designs, Contract/Bid Assist, Construction
Administration Fall 2017 - due to survey
a)   We will investigate the site with the City to observe existing issues and make recommendations for repairs
b)   We will work with the agencies to ensure that permits are obtained prior to construction
c)    We will survey the area of repairs for design and construction d)   We will prepare plans, and quantities for bidding the project
e)   We will provide bid assistance and CA Services/ oversight during construction



Lowe River Project Scope:
1.   Review Implementation Plan associated with Lowe River Gravel Extraction Plan; Develop Project
Action List Summer 2017
a)   We will work with NHC to review the implementation plan and prepare a project action list for the development of a gravel extraction on the Lowe River
b)   Based on the results of DOWL and NHCs Lowe River Sediment Budget study (2015-16), we believe an effective approach to developing a sediment removal plan for the Lowe River to be a pilot study approach. This approach will pair project design with post- project monitoring and documentation of project effects. This description and accompanying cost estimate are focused exclusively on initial baseline data collection and pilot project design; future work will be required to monitor river response to the project and iteratively refine the implementation approach.

We propose to have the City of Valdez deploy their drone to collect detailed NADIR photos of the project area. NHC will provide —if needed—planning support and post- processing to use this data to produce a structure-from-motion based digital
topographic surface model and orthophoto mosaic of the project area to serve as a base map for project design.

Assumptions: Valdez deploys drone and DOWL provides survey of ten to twenty ground control points for the drone survey. If requested, DOWL/NHC can complete the required drone flights and ground control point survey.


These data and those published in the Lowe River Geomorphic Atlas and Sediment Budget will be used as the basis for design of (a) pilot excavation(s) to be implemented as soon after design as feasible (at least prior to the next freshet). The design will mimic natural channel patterns and be intended to slow local aggradation rates and shift concentrated scouring flows away from the Alpine Woods Levees.

2.   Review URS Levee Evaluation; Develop Project Action List for Groins 1 & 2 Summer 2017
a)   We will review the previously performed levee evaluation and make recommendations for action at groins 1 and 2

3.   Conduct Engineer’s Assessment if gaps in URS Evaluation Summer 2017
a)   We will review the area (site visit that may be in conjunction with another visit) to determine if there are any information gaps or needs to be further evaluated

4.   Design, Contract/Bid Assist, Construction Administration for Slope Improvements & Armoring to
Rick Wade Emergency Groin Construction Summer 2017
a)   We will prepare plans, and quantities for bidding the project
b)   We will work with the agencies to ensure that permits are obtained prior to construction
c)    We will provide bid assistance and CA Services/ oversight during construction

5.   Evaluation of Buy Out Option for Nine Parcels Identified due to High Ground Water Flooding
Issues  Summer 2017
a)   We will walk the parcels with the city and give a presentation to council in regards to the purchase of the parcels at highest risk
b)   We will prepare a report describing the hydraulics of the Lowe River with pros and cons
of possibly purchasing properties at highest risk
c)    We will call into task force/ council meetings on the subject (2)


[Flood Task Force Meeting]
4/10/2017
Noon-1pm


Meeting Called by | Mayor Knight
Invitees | Sheri Pierce; 'allen@valdezak.net'; AnnMarie Lain; 'Brandon Reese'; Elke Doom; Donna Schantz;
'Dwain Dunning'; Jason Miles; Jim Burzinski; 'Lea Cockerham'; Nate Smith; Robert Comstock; Robert Dunning; Ruth E. Knight; Scott Benda; Lisa VonBargen; Cindy Rymer; Rick Wade, Brad Melocik



2017 Flood Mitigation
	City Council approved the contract with DOWL for the 2017 Flood Mitigation Action items, which include the following below items and associated time-lines. Items with check-marks have updates at this task force meeting, items without check-ma rks are still waiting completion.


 Glacier Stream Downstrea m Design	March 24, 2017
 Glacier Stream Gravel Extraction Plan	March 30, 2017 (Submitted to Permitting Agencies)
 Mineral Creek Gravel Extraction Plan	April 14, 2017
 Lowe River Slope Improve me nt Design	May 5, 2017
 Lowe River Levee Evaluation Review	June 9, 2017

Glacier Stream Downstream Design
	The design was completed on schedule March 24th.
	This design is for the kicker dikes along the northwest side of the Glacier Stream below the bridge.
	DOWL was under the impression the City could apply for a tempora ry land use permit for the work and following construction would apply for a permanent easement with DNR because these are permanent
structures.
	This is not correct. For permanent improveme nts DNR requires a permanent easement be in place
prior to construction.
	The permit application was submitte d to DNR on Ma rch 24th. Public Notice was issued by DNR that
same day. This application includes the kicker dikes and the NRCS project.
	The public notice period is 30 days, followed by a 30 day appeal period. This means the permit will be granted no earlier than May 24th. Staff fully understands the implications of this permitting time period. There is an option to make a request to the DNR Commissioner that the appeal period be
shortene d to 20 days, instead of 30. It is staff’s understanding that sometimes this type of a request creates significant complications which actually impedes permits being issued. Staff is still evaluating if this is a worthwhile alternative.
	This public posting of this work including the kicker dike project and gravel extraction in the south Glacier Stream begins April 5th. The pre-bid meeting is scheduled for April 12th. The bid opening is scheduled for April 19th. Council award of the contract is scheduled for May 2nd. The bid documents will indicate work may begin as soon as the DNR permit is issued around May 24th.
	In addition to the permane nt easement from DNR a Corps of Engineers (COE) permit is required as these are structures being built in waters considered (federally) as navigable. DOWL has advised us the
kicker dike project falls within the scope of the existing COE permits for excavation and fill of the
channel. No additional COE permit is required.
	No permit from AD F&G is required as the Glacier Stream is not anandromous.


Glacier Stream Gravel Extraction Plan
	The extraction plan was completed on March 30th.
	The plan was submitted to the pe rmitting agencies on April 3rd.
	This includes a permit with the Corps of Engineers and a Temporary Land Use Permit with DNR.
	DOWL has again advised us this work falls withi n the existing COE excavation and fill permits so no new
permit is necessary.
	The DNR Land Use Permit requires only a 14 day public notice period, plus the processing time to issue
the permit. We are hopeful the pe rmit should be issued sometime during the thi rd full week of April. Howeve r, DNR notified DOWL that processing can take 2-6 weeks. They also committed to working as quickly as possible to process the permit. This means the extraction portion of the project can begin imme diately following bid award on May 2nd.
	No ADF&G permit is required for the extraction as the Glacier Stream is not anadromous.

NRCS Proposed Project
	Federal funding for the project has been authorized. Total cost of the project is estimated to be
$1,993,965
	The City’s match is approxi mately $653,715
	The original project budget numbers reflected a total approxi mate cost of $1,787,00 with the City ’s
match at $445,000. However, those numbers reflected the project before it was decided by the task force that the revetment should be widened to maintain drivable road access along Copper Ave.
	The Permane nt Easement application with DNR was submitted on March 24 th as part of the same application for the kicker dikes. The permit should be issued around May 24th.
	Again, no ADF&G permi t is required as the Glacier Stream is not anandromous.
	The NRCS project falls underneath what is called a Nationwide Permit with the Corps of Engineers
(COE). No additional COE permit is required.
	There is a question about land ownership in this area. When a river, owned by the State, overtakes
land, depending on the manner in which the land was eroded and the State’s determination of navigability, the area may revert to State owne rship. An official determination of owne rsh ip by DNR is expected this week.
	For that land still remaining, and unde r private owne rship, the City attorney is working with a
representative of the prope rty owne rs on obtaining a long term lease (50 years). Purchasing the property is also being explored as an alternative. If that option becomes a reality (given a determination by the State and a favorable response by the owners) the City has had the prope rty appraised.
	As soon as site control is obtained, this project will be put out to bid .

Clarifying Points

	The gravel extraction and kicker dike projects are being bid together.
	The permanent easement application with DNR includes the kicker dike project and the NRCS project.
They will issue the easements for each separately as the kicker dike project is on a faster timeline than the NRCS project.
	Bid contract award is scheduled to take place on May 2nd. If it appears DNR is going to issue the Temporary Land Use Permit for the gravel extraction quickly, staff may ask Council to hold a special meeting to approve the contract soone r so work in the rive r can begin earlier.
	The next meeting of the Flood Mitigation Task Force is scheduled for Monday, April 10 th at 12pm in the
Council Chambers.


	All other items on the DOWL contract task list are on track for an on-time completion. Staff is working on Phase II action items currently.

US Army Corp Assistance

	On April 3rd, the US Army Corp notified staff that they have secured the funding for the PAS effort on
Glacier Stream and Mine ral Creek.
	They have a meeting with staff in the upcoming week to discuss the study agreement, which will be
geared toward a Compre hensive Plan and not just data gathering.
	The next step will be to enter an agreement on the study.
	The CAP Fact sheet on the Lowe River 205 project has been submitte d; given that the COE is operating unde r a Continuing Resolution Authority they are projecting to find out in June what funding will be allocated for new CAP projects.

Lowe River Levee Certification

	The City of Valdez submitte d to FEMA for levee certification/accreditation for the Lowe River levee system on October 31st, 2016.  The process by which FEMA certifies levees is thru a Letter of Map Revision (LOMR). Required submittals include: a) design criteria; b) an operational plan; c) an interior drainage plan; d) a maintenance plan; and e) certified as -built levee plans. Additionally the City is requi red to provide public notice stating the intent to revise the regulatory floodway.  These notices
must include the extent of the proposed revision, the changes to the regulatory floodway, and contact information for any interested pa rty.  On March 6th 2017, an individual notice was sent to all prope rty owne rs affected by the application for a Letter of Map Revision (LOMR) for levee certification.

	On March 13th, 2017 the City of Valdez responded to FE MA’s request for additi onal supporting data which included an affidavit of mail on the individual public notices.

	The proposed changes to the flood zone boundary delineations reduces the amount of parcels located in Flood Zone A and places the majority of the subdivision in Flood Zone B. Whether or not FEMA will accept the proposed flood zone boundary delineations is unknown. FEMA has 90 days from the March
13th submittal to respond to the City.

	As reporte d to Council last Novembe r, FEMA has funde d the Valdez Levee Analysis and Mapping Approach (LAMP) study which will be done on the Lowe River in the four-mile stream reach that is impacted by the levees. If FEMA approves the City of Valdez’s application for a Letter of Map Revision (LOMR), then it is our unde rstanding that the LAMP study will no longer be re quire d.

	If FEMA denies the application, then the LAMP study will move forward as planned. The LAMP study is intende d to build off of the analysis that was done for the original flood mapping update effort.  The analysis will include a natural valley run as well as other runs necessary for the LAMP analysis.  It will also include a 2D analysis to determi ne water flow be tween the levee segments.  The LAMP study, which is entirely funded thru FE MA, will begin work in 2017.

	City Council approved the FE MA Levee Seclusion Map study for the Alpine Woods/Nordic Subdivision area on March 1, 2016. Showing floodplain on the backside of levees has been a challenging area for FEMA.  FEMA is currently reevaluating how this is done nationally under what is called a Levee Analysis Mapping Procedure (LAMP).  The levee area is secluded from FEMA map updates to allow FEMA time
to perf orm the hydraulic analysis in more detail utilizing the LAMP. The floodplain within the


designated secluded area will revert to the current effective floodplain and be updated when the analysis map is completed. This allows FEMA map updates for the re mainde r of the City to be updated, as a more detailed analysis is pursued for floodplains protected by the levees.

	It is staff’s hope that by providing FEMA with an application for a Letter of Map Revision based on a 2D analysis, we can expedite the map revisions for the Alpine Woods and Nordic subdivisions so that homeowners can qualify for a reduced rate flood insurance as quickly as possibl e.

	Staff will continue to update the Council and Task Force as information bec omes available from FE MA.

FEMA Open House

	On March 17, staff sent out approximately 90 individual notices to prope rty owne rs in or near a revised flood hazard area. The notice included a prope rty identification map of the preliminary flood hazard areas specific to the individual parcel(s), as well as an invitation to attend the FEMA Open House on April 6, 2017.

	A public notice regarding the FEMA Open House was sent out through the City of Valdez Public Information Office. Additionally, the City purchased paid ads about the mee ting in both the local newspaper (The Valdez Star) and on KVAK radi o which included radi o ad spots plus their weekly email newsletter.  The meeting information was also posted on the front page of the City of Valdez website and Social Media pages.


	The meeting was held on April 6, 2017 from 6-8pm at the Civic Center. Approximately 19 community me mbers attended the meeting.
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ITEM TITLE:
Chickens in Residential Subdivisions Update Report
SUBMITTED BY: Lisa Von Bargen, CED Director


FISCAL NOTES:

Expenditure Required: N/A Unencumbered Balance: N/A Funding Source: N/A


RECOMMENDATION: None. Report only. SUMMARY STATEMENT:
The Commission held an initial public hearing on March 22, 2017 regarding chickens in residential subdivisions. The public hearing resulted in significant feedback, the majority of which was in support of allowing this use. Since the hearing the department has received one additional email objecting to proposed change.

Given the amount of positive feedback the staff is planning to bring a draft ordinance to the Commission. This will take a little time as it is more than just amending the zoning code. The Animal Control Officer (ACO) will be responsible for enforcement of the use. Therefore the Animal section of the Valdez Municipal Code will also need to be amended. The changes in the Animal section will be similar to that of a kennel. The zoning code allows kennels as a conditional use, but all the requirements and enforcement of said use is outlined within the Animal section because enforcement falls to the ACO.

The City Clerk is out of town this week. Upon her return the Clerk, Police Chief, ACO, Attorney, and

File #: TMP-0611, Version: 1

Com Dev staff will be meeting to go over the proposed code language. As soon as an appropriate draft is ready it will be brought back to the Commission. Because this is a change to several zoning districts (now in official ordinance format) a new public notice will need to be sent to the same group as before of nearly 900 property owner. Please expect the public hearing on this item sometime in May.
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